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I. INTRODUCTION

1. At its meeting in April 2007, the European Schools’ Board of Governors decided that the European School at Culham, should over a period of seven years commencing in September 2010, be phased out as a Type I European School. The Board of Governors also decided that the UK delegation and the management of the school should explore the possibility of transforming the school into an associate (Type III) school proposing deadlines for the identification of the partners/authorities willing to take political, administrative and financial responsibility for the school and indicating the steps which need to be taken to finalise the transformation.
2. At the same time, the Board of Governors was made aware of an initiative of parents at Culham School to transform the school into an Academy within the provision of the education system in England. 
3. In  January 2008, the Board of Governors :

i. Approved the UK ‘s suggestions that it should submit progress reports on the future of Culham School to the Board of Governors in October 2008 and then in April and October every year until Culham was no longer a Type I school.
ii. Confirmed that the European School, Culham would remain under the responsibility of the Board of Governors until 2017.
iii. Pledged its support for the UK’s efforts to ensure a future for the European School, Culham.
iv. Took note of the UK’s proposal to transform the Culham School into an Academy and encouraged all steps likely to enable European schooling to be put in place after 2017.
v. Charged the Office of the Secretary-General with the task of finding answers to the questions raised about the administrative and financial aspects during the transition period up to 2017.

4. In the Spring of 2008, the UK Government decided to commission a study by consultants into the feasibility of bringing Culham School into the Academies programme in England and the steps that would need to be taken if the transition was to be successful.  The outcome of this study was presented to the Board of Governors by the UK delegation at its meeting in October 2008. The UK stressed the commitment of its Ministers to bring the school at Culham into the Academies programme, provided a number of legal, financial and governance issues relating to a transition period could be resolved.

5. In response, the Board of Governors commended the UK on its thorough analysis of the issues relating to a transformation and: 

i. Recalled its decisions of April 2007 and January 2008, in particular: 
· that the European School, Culham should, over a period of seven years commencing in September 2010, be phased out as a Type I European School
· that the European School, Culham would remain under the responsibility of the Board of Governors until 2017
ii. Mandated the Secretary-General to present an analysis of the consequences for the staff and the costs of the phasing-out of the school to the Administrative and Financial Committee in December 2008, for decision of the Board of Governors in January 2009, on the basis of the scenario approved by the Administrative Board of the School at its meeting of June 2008.
iii. Noted and responded to the UK plan, inviting the UK to continue to develop the Culham European Academy project, acknowledging that the success of the project depended on a satisfactory resolution of the legal and financial and governance issues.
iv. Invited the UK to continue to work with the Commission, the Secretary-General and the management of the school to find the appropriate financial and legal mechanisms.

6. 
In January 2009, the Board of Governors: 

· approved the analysis in the document (2111-D-2008-en-2) of the consequences for the staff and the costs of the phasing-out of the European School, Culham on the basis of the scenario approved by the School’s Administrative Board in June 2008;
· approved in principle the phasing-out method on the basis of this scenario; and
· approved the principle of an annual review of the progress towards transition to the English national system as an Academy in order to reconsider and adapt the phasing-out process if appropriate.
7. This report meets the UK Government’s promise, made in January 2008, to keep the European School’s Board of Governors informed about the progress of the Culham European Academy project. 

II. ACTIVITIES SINCE OCTOBER 2008
1. The Culham European Academy Steering Group created by the Department for Children Schools and Families has continued to oversee and progress the work needed to bring the school into the national system. This work has included an exploration of a number of legal issues:
i. Can an Academy be a European School and if so what type of European School?
ii. Are there any admissions problems for an Academy, if it is a European School?
iii. Are Oxfordshire County Council happy with the proposed admissions policy 

        (this is a legal requirement for any school in the national system).

2. Discussions with the Commission on transition funding have continued.
3. Until the transition financing issues are clearer, it will not be possible to have further discussions with seconding authorities about the future of their staff working in the school. This is causing some anxiety among the seconded staff and the school is doing its best to allay their fears. However, until this situation is clearer and the implications for individuals can be explained, this will continue to be a cause for concern for seconded teachers.
4.  Work has continued with those prepared to take over the governance of the school if and when it becomes an Academy.

III. CURRENT STATUS OF PROJECT
1. The study produced by the UK’s consultant made it clear that a school moving from the European School’s system to the national education system could not afford to offer a European style education to students without the help of transition funding from the EU. The only way that transition funding might be available to Culham School would be if the school were to be allowed some other form of European School status after it joined the national system. This led to a debate around the possibility of Type II or Type III status once Culham stops being a Type I school. Although maintained schools in England would not have the flexibility in law to enable them to seek Type II or a Type III status, an Academy has more flexibility and so the question was put to lawyers.
2. The answer from departmental lawyers specialising in UK Academy status and legal agreements can see no reason why Culham could not be a Type II European School as well as an Academy during the transition period, provided it is a school in the national system and a policy solution to the admission of Category 1 students can be found. 
3. Acting on this information, work is continuing on an admissions policy for Culham that would allow the admission of Category 1 pupils when the school is part of the national system. The proposals that have been put to Oxfordshire County Council are in principle acceptable to them and work continues to add detail.
4. The United Kingdom looks forward to agreeing a funding formula for the transition period with the Commission based on Culham being a Type II school.
5. Academies colleagues who deal with funding issues have begun to work on what the budget for the first year of an Academy might look like, based on current data, so that budget difficulties might be identified early.
6. The charitable trust that wishes to sponsor Culham as an Academy has been formed. Its trustees are Lord Jay of Ewelme (Chairman), the former head of the UK Diplomatic Service and ex Ambassador to France; the Professor the Lady Greenfield of Ot Moor, the Director of the Royal Institution; Professor Tim Garton Ash, Fellow of St Anthony’s College, Oxford and Sir George Cox, former Director of the Design Council and Chairman of the Board of Warwick University Business School. 
7. Lord Jay has started to meet parents and other stakeholders regularly to consult them about the future of the school.

IV. CONCLUSIONS AND NEXT STEPS
1. The Board of Governors should be assured that all pupils in the school on the day of transition to the national education system, will have the right to remain in the school and that no fees will be payable once the school is part of the national system. 
2. The admissions policy will only apply to admissions after the school becomes an Academy and it should allow for Category 1 pupils to be admitted within the rules without difficulty.
3. The UK delegation looks forward to continuing to work with the Commission and the Secretary General’s office on the financing and governance issues.
4. Work has begun on a General Interest File for Culham as a Type II European School. If all other issues can be resolved in time, this will be submitted to the Board of Governors in October 2009.
5. The Academies Minister will be invited to sign a Statement of Intent for Culham by the end of April 2009, which will allow the project to move to the Feasibility Stage which is a detailed examination of the plans for the Academy.
6. The UK delegation will arrange a meeting between the Secretary General and representatives of the charitable Trust, the Culham Languages and ScienceS Trust (CLASS), once the Academies Minister has signed the document that allows Culham to formally join the Academies programme.
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